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OPINION AND ORDER

The claimant appeals an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed May 18, 2011.  The administrative law judge

found that the claimant failed to prove she was entitled to

additional medical treatment.  After reviewing the entire

record de novo, the Full Commission reverses the

administrative law judge’s opinion.  The Full Commission
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finds that the claimant proved she was entitled to

additional medical treatment as recommended by Dr. Routsong. 

I.  HISTORY

Sharon Kay Richmond, age 42, testified that she became

employed with the respondents as a delivery truck driver and

warehouse worker in about September 2007.  The parties

stipulated that the claimant sustained a compensable injury

to her “low back and bilateral legs” on September 10, 2008. 

The claimant testified, “I fell out of the back of a

delivery truck, basically.  I stepped out and was carrying a

fan....I landed on the ground, and it landed across my waist

- because I didn’t drop it, it landed across me, and that’s

where it hit my - that’s where my back hit.”  The claimant

began treating at Burris Chiropractic Clinic on September

15, 2008, at which time it was noted that the claimant was

complaining of lower back pain due to a work-related injury. 

Dr. D. Luke Knox corresponded with Wendy Trozzi, R.N.,

on October 20, 2008:

Sharon Richmond was seen in the Neurosurgery
Clinic on October 20, 2008, for consultation of
back and bilateral leg pain, being worse on the
right than the left.  To summarize, Sharon is a
39-year-old right-handed white female who had the
onset of back pain on September 10, 2008, after
stepping out of a work truck carrying a 50-pound
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fan and jarring her lumbar spine.  Apparently, she
is seeing
a chiropractor.  She believes she is 50% better. 
She has had no cortisone.  She is requiring the
use of a TENS unit.  She wears a lumbar support. 
She has significant persistent lumbago with
persistent posterior leg discomfort, bilaterally,
down to the ankles.  She believes that there are
paresthesias extending into the plantar foot area
bilaterally.  It does increase with Valsalva,
worsens when lying, and is improved with walking. 
She has been unable to return to work because
they have no light duty available.  

Her neuro exam, for the most part, is nonfocal. 
Her motor exam is felt to be unremarkable.  She
does have diminished sensation over the medial
right foot.  Straight leg raising test is positive
bilaterally, primarily for back pain.  She did
have mild paraspinal muscle spasm.  She had
diminished Achilles reflexes bilaterally, with 2+
patellar reflexes.  Otherwise, her exam was
nonfocal.

I have asked Sharon to go ahead and proceed with
MRI scanning so that we can define the need to
alter her treatment regimen accordingly....  

The record contains an x-ray report dated October 20,

2008:

Flexion and extension and oblique views, lumbar
spine, to supplement outside AP and lateral lumbar
spine films.  There appear to be five non-rib-
bearing lumbar vertebrae with well-visualized
pedicle architecture.  No evidence of
spondylolysis.  No evidence of spondylolisthesis. 
There is significant disc space settling at L4-5
and L5-S1, with a slight retrolisthesis at L4 on 5
in extension.  Stable-appearing lumbar spine
films.  No evidence of bony lesion.  Significant
disc space collapse at L5-S1.  
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An MRI of the claimant’s lumbar spine was done on 

October 23, 2008, with the following impression:

1.  Small annular tear at L4-5.  The tear is on
the right.  There is no disc herniation, stenosis,
or neural element compromise.
2.  Degenerative disc disease and degenerative end
plate changes, annular tear and midline disc bulge
at L5-S1.  There is no neural element compromise.

The claimant followed up with Dr. Knox on November 4,

2008: “Her MRI scan was reviewed, which demonstrated

significant endplate changes and disc space changes at L5-S1

with an annular tear.  I suspect that this is the culprit of

her complaints.  She also has significant changes at L4-

5....I have instituted a physical therapy program through

Performance in Bentonville.  She is to continue with her

current chiropractic management.  I will plan to follow her

up in six weeks and hopefully get her back to her previous

line of work.”  

The claimant began treating at Performance Physical

Therapy on November 10, 2008.  

The claimant followed up with Dr. Knox on December 30,

2008: “She is now four months into her continuing

difficulties with back and leg pain.  I reviewed her MRI

scan, and I can perceive no evidence of significant

compressive pathology that would be remedial to surgical
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decompression.  She does believe that she is somewhat

improved with physical therapy....I would like her to

undergo a functional capacity evaluation so that we can

review that at the six-month anniversary of her workers’

compensation injury.  We will also plan to close out her

worker’s compensation claim at that time.”    

The claimant participated in a Functional Capacity

Evaluation on February 16, 2009:

Ms. Sharon Richmond is referred to Functional
Testing Centers, Inc. for a comprehensive
functional capacity evaluation for the purpose of
determining her current functional status.  Ms.
Richmond is referred with reports of on-going
lumbar pain that originated as the result of a
work-related injury with Lites, Etc.  Ms. Richmond
is referred to FTC by Dr. Luke Knox of
Fayetteville, AR....

Ms. Sharon Richmond completed functional testing
on this date with unreliable
results.  Overall, Ms. Richmond demonstrated the
ability to perform work at least at the LIGHT
classification as defined by the US Dept. of
Labor’s guidelines over the course of a normal
workday.  Her functional abilities remain unknown
due to unreliable effort on her behalf....

The claimant was discharged from physical therapy on

February 20, 2009, but a physical therapist noted, “no

relief of pain was achieved.”  

Dr. Knox reported on February 25, 2009:
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Sharon Richmond was seen in the Neurosurgery
Clinic for further evaluation on February 25,
2009.  She continues to be plagued with
significant back and bilateral leg pain.  She is
still requiring over-the-counter medications and
doing her home exercises.  She underwent a
functional capacity evaluation defined by
the functional testing centers in Mountain Home,
Arkansas by Doin Dahlke on February 16, 2009.  The
conclusion defines unreliable results but
demonstrated the ability to perform work at least
at the light classification as defined by the US
Department of Labor Guidelines, which is defined
as occasional lifting of 0 to 33% of the workday
of 11 to 20 pounds, frequently 34 to 66% of the
workday one to ten pounds, and constantly up to
100% of the workday negligible weight.  From
the standpoint of her MRI scan done on October 23,
2008, demonstrating a small annular tear at L4-5
according to the Guides of the Evaluation of
Permanent Impairment, 4th edition, page 113, table
75, II, Section B, under the subheading of
lumbar she would qualify for a 5% permanent
partial disability to the body as a whole.  

The claimant followed up with Dr. Knox on April 1,

2009:

She was last seen in the Neurosurgery Clinic on
February 25, 2009, at which time I closed out her
care....Apparently, she was recently defined a job
duty but she had a recurrence of her back spasms
with significant radiation into her legs.

Neurologically, I could pick up no evidence from
her previous evaluation.  I am unable to define
any appropriate treatment options for Mrs.
Richmond.  I do not believe there are any
available avenues to pursue in hopes of helping
her with her current pain syndrome.  In the face
of her functional capacity evaluation, I would
recommend that she go ahead and close out her
claim.  I am unable to define any work
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restrictions due to the findings on her functional
capacity evaluation.

 
The claimant began treating with Dr. Rodney T. Routsong

on September 3, 2009:

Historically, this patient states that on
September 10, 2008, she was getting a 50-pound
ceiling fan out of a delivery van when she fell
backwards and the unit fell across her lower
abdomen.  Ever since that time, she has had low-
back pain.  She points to the pain primarily being
at both sacroiliac joints, being somewhat worse
on the right as compared to the left.  She has
also noticed some intermittent pins-and-needles
feelings diffusely in both hands and both feet
(consider peripheral neuropathy?).  She gives no
history of electric shock or distal radicular
pain.  She has seen multiple physicians in the
past in regard to this complaint....

Dr. Routsong’s impression was “1.  Lumbosacral sprain.

2.  Lumbosacral somatic dysfunction.  3.  I see no sign of

spinal nerve or cauda equina compression.”  Dr. Routsong’s

treatment recommendations included medication, physical

therapy, and use of a lumbar support.   

Dr. Routsong reported on November 16, 2009:

Sharon was seen today in regard to ongoing
numbness, tingling, pain, and dysesthesias in the
four extremities.  She initially started Neurontin
and noticed some good improvement with her
dysesthesias; however, she felt sedated and has
stopped taking the medicine.  Her main complaint
today is that of some mild low-back pain, but more
pain, numbness, and hyperpathia in both hands and
especially in both feet.  She notices that
standing barefoot seems to increase her
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hyperpathia in the soles of the feet.  She gives
no history of claudication....

Neurologically, this patient remains unchanged. 
We have again discussed the nature of her
metabolic polyneuropathy.  I see no sign of spinal
nerve or cauda equina compression.  We have again
gone over her previous lumbar MR scan.
She will continue to take Hydrocodone as well as
her inhalers.  We have decreased the dose of
Neurontin from 600mg to 300mg.  We will start this
at h.s. and slowly increase the dose to try to
avoid sedation.  We will see her again in about
six weeks.

  
The claimant continued follow-up visits with Dr.

Routsong.  Dr. Routsong noted on February 8, 2010, “Sharon

was seen today in regard to diffuse low-back pain and

intermittent numbness in both feet.  The back pain seems to

increase during the daytime....She tells me that she is

‘much improved.’  Examination reveals her gait to be

normal....Neurologically, this patient continues to

demonstrate a mild peripheral neuropathy as well as

mechanical low-back pain.  We will try again to get a new MR

scan done.  She will continue on Neurontin, Flexeril, Mobic,

and Darvocet.  We will see her again in about six weeks.”  

An MRI of the claimant’s lumbar spine was done on April

5, 2010, with the following impression: “1.  Negative for

disc protrusion or canal stenosis.  2.  Diffuse mild disc

bulgings.”  
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Dr. Routsong reported on April 14, 2010:

Sharon was seen today in regard to her ongoing
problem of low-back pain and numbness in both
feet.  The back pain continues to increase in the
daytime.  She tells me that her previous neck pain
complaint has significantly improved....

This patient continues to have ongoing difficulty
with low-back pain control.  She also has
difficulty with peripheral neuropathy.  The
peripheral neuropathy is not related to her
radiculopathy, and indeed on clinical examination
I do not see any sign of radiculopathy.  She will
continue with her ongoing pain management program. 
We will see her again in about two months.  She
will continue on Flexeril as this has benefited
her ongoing low-back pain.

    
The record indicates that the respondents paid for the

claimant’s medical treatment through April 14, 2010.    

The claimant followed up with Dr. Routsong on July 14,

2010:

Sharon was seen today in regard to complaints of
ongoing difficulty with foot pain and numbness in
both feet.  She is able to sleep more comfortably
at night.  In recent days, she went to the
emergency room because of chest pain and shortness
of breath.  She was apparently diagnosed as having
a pulmonary embolism and was started on a blood
thinner.  She still has some ongoing diffuse
lumbar pain, but gives no history of radicular
symptoms....

The patient continues to have difficulty with a
peripheral neuropathy.  I have explained that
surgery will not help this.  She will continue on
Neurontin 600mg q.i.d.  She has no side effects. 
She will also continue to see her family doctor in
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regard to an apparent pulmonary embolism.  She
will also continue Flexeril 10mg up to three times
a day for muscle spasm.  We will see her again in
about three months.  

Wendy Trozzi, R.N., corresponded with Dr. Routsong on

August 11, 2010:

Mrs. Richmond was seen by you in follow up on
April 14, 2010 and I was in attendance at the time
of that appointment.  We had discussed the results
of the lumbar MRI that was repeated and you did
not feel that there were any changes as compared
to her previous MRI film.  We then discussed the
current diagnosis which you stated was a
neuropathy, not radiculopathy.  With this
diagnosis you stated that Mrs. Richmond’s current
symptoms were not related to her work injury on 9-
10-08.  You did agree with Dr. Knox’s MMI date and
did not recommend any further treatment regarding
the work injury.  It was my understanding that you
would continue with medical treatment regarding
the non-work related symptoms.  Please sign below
if you agree that Mrs. Richmond reached MMI as Dr.
Knox documented on February 25, 2009....

Dr. Routsong’s signature was placed on a line over the

statement, “Agree with Letter”.

Dr. Routsong corresponded with Dr. Gregory Burris,

D.C., on October 13, 2010:

I have been seeing Mrs. Richmond for quite some
time in regard to her problem of peripheral
neuropathy.  She also presents with sacroiliac
somatic dysfunction as well.  She gives no history
of radiculopathy or myelopathy.  I have reviewed
her past medical history and previous notes.  She
tells me that she still has significant difficulty
with burning dysesthesias, particularly upon
arising in the morning.  This is located in both
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feet.  She also has bilateral sacroiliac pain
today.  She gives no history of radiculopathy. 
She gives no history of claudication.  

This patient continues to have burning dysethesias
in both feet.  She will continue Neurontin 600mg
q.i.d.  I have also started her on Amitriptyline
25mg at h.s. for her dysesthesias.  She continues
with Mobic 15mg p.c. daily as well as occasional
use of darvocet.  She tells me that she has been
seeing you and I have instructed her to continue
to see you for her sacroiliac pain.  I will see
her again in about two months.  Thank you for
allowing us to assist in the care of this patient. 
  

A pre-hearing order was filed on October 20, 2010.  The

claimant contended that she was “entitled to additional

medical treatment, including examinations and

prescriptions.”  The respondents contended that “all

appropriate medical benefits to which the claimant has shown

entitlement have been provided.  The respondent contends

that the claimant has failed to meet her burden of proving

entitlement to additional medical treatment.”  

The parties agreed to litigate the following issue: “1. 

The claimant’s entitlement to additional medical treatment.” 

Dr. Routsong corresponded with the claimant’s attorney

on February 14, 2011:

Thank you for requesting information regarding Ms.
Sharon Richmond.  As you can see from my medical
records, I have evaluated her several times in my
office in regard to her ongoing complaints of low-
back pain as well as numbness distally in both
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lower extremities.  She continues to have ongoing
difficulty with these complaints without any
significant clinical change.  This problem began
approximately September 10, 2008, as a result of
an injury at work.  Please review this history in
my medical records.  

In your recent letter to me, you have inquired
about her injuries secondary to the fall.  Her
primary injury is that of continuing lumbosacral
sprain with somatic dysfunction.  Her other
complaint of numbness and dysesthesias also
occurred at that time of that same fall and
injury.  The numbness and weakness appears to be
a metabolic neuropathy.  Sometimes metabolic
neuropathies can be exacerbated or noted onset at
the time of an injury such as hers.  The
underlying cause of this is a metabolic cause that
has not been determined yet.  You have also
inquired whether an updated MRI might be medically
prudent.  I have no problem with this and this
would be of even further benefit as we have
previous scans to compare.  You have also asked
about the pain management requirements for Ms.
Richmond.  As she has ongoing complaints, she is
definitely a candidate for ongoing pain management
for her condition.  She also continues to use and
need medications for her severe dysesthesias in
the feet.

  
A hearing was held on April 27, 2011.  The claimant at

hearing described her symptoms: “The bottoms of my feet feel

like they have both been asleep.  I have the pins and

needles, that burning achy feeling constant.  The backs and

the sides of my legs right across here, I’ve got numbness,

numb spots, in my right leg....My feet have not ever stopped

burning since I hurt myself.”  
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An administrative law judge filed an opinion on May 18,

2011 and found that the claimant failed to prove she was

entitled to additional medical treatment from Dr. Routsong.  

The claimant appeals to the Full Commission.

II.  ADJUDICATION

The employer shall promptly provide for an injured

employee such medical treatment as may be reasonably

necessary in connection with the injury received by the

employee.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508(a)(Repl. 2002).  The

employee must prove by a preponderance of the evidence that

she is entitled to additional medical treatment. 

Fayetteville School Dist. v. Kunzelman, 93 Ark. App. 160,

217 S.W.3d 149 (2005).  What constitutes reasonably

necessary medical treatment is a question of fact for the

Commission.  Hamilton v. Gregory Trucking, 90 Ark. App. 248,

205 S.W.3d 181 (2005).

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “5.  Claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance

of the evidence that she is entitled to additional medical

treatment from Dr. Routsong.  Respondent is liable for

prescription medication as well as all visits to Dr.

Routsong through April 14, 2010.”
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The Full Commission does not affirm the administrative

law judge’s finding that the claimant did not prove she was

entitled to additional medical treatment from Dr. Routsong. 

The parties stipulated that the claimant sustained a

compensable injury to her lower back and legs on September

10, 2008.  The claimant testified that, while carrying a

heavy fan in a box, she fell from a truck and landed on her

back.  There is no evidence of record showing that the

claimant needed medical treatment for her back or legs

before the September 10, 2008 compensable injury.  Dr. Knox

examined the claimant on October 20, 2008 and noted

paraspinal muscle spasm.  An x-ray on October 20, 2008

showed “significant disc space collapse at L5-S1.”  An MRI

on October 23, 2008 showed an annular tear at L4-5, bulging

at L5-S1, and degenerative disc disease.  Dr. Knox opined on

November 4, 2008 that the endplate changes and disc space

changes in the claimant’s lumbar spine, along with the

annular tear, were causing the claimant’s pain.  Dr. Knox

referred the claimant for physical therapy.  A physical

therapist discharged the claimant on February 20, 2009 but

noted that the claimant was still suffering from pain.
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Dr. Knox assigned the claimant a permanent anatomical

impairment rating on February 23, 2009.  Dr. Knox stated on

April 1, 2009, “I am unable to define any appropriate

treatment options for Mrs. Richmond.  I do not believe there

are any available avenues to pursue in hopes of helping her

with her current pain syndrome.”  

Dr. Routsong began treating the claimant in September

2009 and noted the history of the claimant’s compensable

injury.  Dr. Routsong’s impression was lumbosacral sprain

and lumbosacral somatic dysfunction.  Dr. Routsong treated

the claimant with medication, physical therapy, and a lumbar

support.  Dr. Routsong reported on April 14, 2010 that the

claimant would continue with pain management and medication. 

The respondents have controverted additional medical

treatment after April 14, 2010.  

Wendy Trozzi for the respondents corresponded with Dr.

Routsong on August 11, 2010 and discussed Dr. Routsong’s

visit with the claimant that had taken place on April 14,

2010.  Ms. Trozzi declared to Dr. Routsong, among other

things, that “you stated that Mrs. Richmond’s current

symptoms were not related to her work injury on 9-10-08. 

You did agree with Dr. Knox’s MMI date and did not recommend
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any further treatment regarding the work injury.”  Dr.

Routsong apparently signed a space at the end of Ms.

Trozzi’s August 11, 2010 correspondence which indicated,

“Agree with Letter.”  The Commission notes, however, that

Dr. Routsong did not opine in his April 14, 2010 letter that

the claimant did not need further medical treatment.  To the

contrary, Dr. Routsong expressly stated, “She will continue

with her ongoing pain management program.”  Dr. Routsong

informed Dr. Burris on October 13, 2010 that he had advised

the claimant to continue seeing Dr. Burris for the

claimant’s continuing sacroiliac pain.  

In addition, Dr. Routsong opined in February 2011 that

the claimant’s pain and numbness “began approximately

September 10, 2008, as a result of an injury at work....Her

primary injury is that of continuing lumbosacral sprain with

somatic dysfunction.  Her other complaint of numbness and

dyesthesias also occurred at that time of that same fall and

injury.”  Dr. Routsong opined that an updated MRI “might be

medically prudent” and could benefit the claimant.  It is

within the Commission’s province to weigh all of the medical

evidence and to determine what is most credible.  Minnesota

Mining & Mfg. v. Baker, 337 Ark. 94, 989 S.W.2d 151 (1999). 
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In the present matter, the Full Commission finds that the

claimant proved she was entitled to additional medical

treatment as recommended by Dr. Routsong.

Based on our de novo review of the entire record

currently before us, the Full Commission finds that the

claimant proved she was entitled to additional medical

treatment as recommended by Dr. Routsong.  The claimant

proved that additional medical treatment as recommended by

Dr. Routsong, including treatment with Dr. Burris and an

updated MRI study, was reasonably necessary in connection

with the claimant’s compensable injury.  No treating

physician in this case has recommended surgery and the Full

Commission does not find that the claimant proved she was

entitled to any form of surgery.  For prevailing on appeal

to the Full Commission, the claimant’s attorney is entitled

to a fee of five hundred dollars ($500), in accordance with

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-715(b)(Repl. 2002).

IT IS SO ORDERED.

                                                       
                        A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

                                                       
                        PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner
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Commissioner McKinney dissents.

DISSENTING OPINION

I must respectfully dissent from the majority’s 

finding that the  claimant was entitled to

additional medical treatment.  I find that the claimant has

failed to meet her burden of proof.

My review of the evidence indicated that Dr.

Routsong thought that the claimant’s problem began as the

result of work related injury.  He stated that the

claimant’s primary injury was a continuing lumbosacral

sprain with somatic dysfunction and that her other complaint

of numbness and dysesthesias also occurred at the time of

her fall.  However, Dr. Routsong went on to indicate that

the numbness and weakness appeared to be a metabolic

neuropathy and that the underlying cause of the metabolic

neuropathy had not yet been determined.  Dr. Routsong also

agreed with a suggestion that an MRI might be medically

prudent and that claimant would be a likely candidate for

ongoing pain management for her condition.

Dr. Routsong has given contradictory opinions in

this matter.  Ms. Trozzi was present at the time of the

claimant’s examination with Dr. Routsong on April 14, 2010,
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when the results of the MRI were discussed.  Ms. Trozzi

stated that Dr. Routsong did not feel that there had been

any changes when compared to the claimant’s prior MRI.  Ms.

Trozzi also indicates that during that examination a

discussion took place regarding the claimant’s current

diagnosis as neuropathy, not radiculopathy.  Specifically,

the letter goes on to state: 

With this diagnosis you stated that Mrs.
Richmond’s current symptoms were not related to
her work injury on 9-10-08.  You did agree with
Dr. Knox’s MMI date and did not recommend any
further treatment regarding the work injury.  It
was my understanding that you would continue with
medical treatment regarding the non-work-related
symptoms.  Please sign below if you agree that
Mrs. Richmond reached MMI as Dr. Knox documented
on February 25, 2009.

The letter had two places for a signature by Dr.

Routsong, one space  if he agreed with the letter and the

second if he disagreed with the letter.  Dr. Routsong signed

the letter indicating that he agreed with Ms. Trozzi’s

letter.  Based upon that letter, Dr. Routsong as of April

14, 2010, was of the opinion that the claimant’s symptoms at

that time were not related to her work related injury.  No

explanation has been offered by Dr. Routsong with respect to

these differing opinions.
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In contrast to the contradictory opinions of Dr.

Routsong is the opinion of Dr. Knox dated April 1, 2009.  In

his report of that date, Dr. Knox specifically stated:

Neurologically, I could pick up no evidence from
her previous evaluation.  I am unable to define
any appropriate treatment options for Mrs.
Richmond.  I do not believe there are any
available avenues to pursue in hopes of helping
her with her current pain syndrome.  In the face
of her functional capacity evaluation, I would
recommend that she go ahead and close out her
claim.  I am unable to define any work
restrictions due to the findings on her functional
capacity evaluation. 

It was Dr. Knox’s opinion that there was no

additional medical treatment which would be beneficial for

the treatment of the claimant’s compensable injury.  Dr.

Knox’s opinion was based in part upon the inconsistent sub-

maximal effort given by the claimant during her functional

capacity evaluation.

I give more weight to the opinion of Dr. Knox. 

Dr. Routsong has given contradictory opinions in this case

regarding whether the claimant’s symptoms are related to her

work related injury.  Dr. Knox is a competent neurosurgeon

and his opinion in part is supported by the findings on the

functional capacity evaluation.  Dr. Knox was the claimant’s
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original treating physician as well.  Accordingly, I find

that claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she is entitled to additional medical

treatment from Dr. Routsong.  Therefore, I must respectfully

dissent from an award of benefits. 

                                 
KAREN H. MCKINNEY, COMMISSIONER


